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Pat was born in Grand Rapids, Minnesota, but came to California at age three and 

graduated from high school in North Hollywood. She started Northridge State College 

as a Physical Education major, but soon transferred to business college. She then 

worked for Lockheed in Sunnyvale on the Poseidon project and later in Burbank as an 

editor for the engineers designing the P3V surveillance plane. 
 

Herb was born in San Rafael, California, and grew up in Susanville and Tracy where 

his father was a Lutheran pastor. Herb graduated high school from California 

Concordia High School in Oakland. He apprenticed as a carpenter and then joined the 

Marine Corps where he spent four years, including time in Japan and Okinawa. After 

the service he went to Los Angeles State College, got a degree in Mechanical 

Engineering, and then worked for Lockheed for 32 years until his retirement in 1997. 
 

Herb and Pat met at a Lutheran Church in North Hollywood and have three children 

and nine grandchildren. Their son and daughter were in the Raiders Drum Corps, for 

which Pat was an active volunteer, running Bingo games to raise money for the Drum 

Corps to travel and compete all over the US. Their other son was a lifelong soccer 

player. 
 

Pat and Herb are very active in Our Savior Lutheran Church in Cupertino, Herb as an 

elder, both sang in the choir for 40 years, and Pat served as choir librarian.  
 

They also enjoy cruises. Herb’s favorites are river cruises in Europe while Pat’s 

favorite is Alaska. Both enjoy card games and bowling. Herb likes to play bridge. 

 

                                                                                                              

  


